
 
 

M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 
 
TO:   Mayor Prussing, Council Members   
 
FROM:  City Comptroller 
 
RE:    Metro Zone Agreement with Champaign 

  
DATE:  September 15, 2008 
 
 
 
Recently I was asked about the new I Hotel/Conference Center in Champaign and its 
relationship to the City Metro Zone agreement.   
 
In May 2001, the cities of Champaign and Urbana in order to provide for orderly and 
planned growth and development in 2 areas, entered into a boundary development 
agreement called the “Metro Zone Agreement”.  (agreement is attached and I have also 
included the agreement in the City’s “contracts” section of the financial section of the 
City’s web page.)  This agreement calls for the host city to share certain revenues (new 
property tax from the development, utility tax, hotel tax, and sales taxes) it receives and 
any development incentive costs it incurs from development in two areas (maps 
included in the agreement): 
 

a) the Northern Area is generally described as those properties on either side of the 
Illinois Central Railroad tracks north of City limits of Urbana and west of Lincoln 
Avenue extended, bounded on the north by Leverett Road, as well as properties 
in the northern limits of the City of Champaign, including Apollo Subdivision 
industrial park and properties fronting on Olympian Drive as shown in more detail 
on the attached map.   

 
b) The southern area is bounded by St. Mary’s Road on the north, Race Street on 

the East, Curtis Road on the south, and railroad property just east of Neil Street, 
with Urbana being the host City on properties east of Wright Street extended. 

 
The agreement also requires both cities to notify the other when a development that 
may incur costs is being contemplated. 
 
Revenues and incentive costs in the northern area are split 70% to Champaign and 
30% to Urbana and 50% to each City in the southern area.   Over the 5 years of this 
agreement, Urbana has received the total of $192,225 and reimbursed Champaign the 
amounts of $74,969.  In the most recent year of 2008, Urbana received $80,726.  (Note 
that due to enterprise zone and other development incentives, Champaign may not 
actually receive revenues from a development for a number of years). 
 



The three largest developments in the northern area are the SuperValu at 3001 Apollo 
Drive, Hobbico at 3002 Apollo Drive, and Fed Ex Ground at 102 E. Mercury.  The three 
largest developments in the southern area are an office building at 1816 S. Oak which 
is owned by the U/I, an office building at 1901 S. First which is owned by Peter Fox and 
the Motorola building at 1801 S. Oak.  The new I Hotel/Conference Center is in the 
southern area and thus the City of Urbana will eventually receive 50% of the property, 
hotel, and other taxes generated by this development.  However, the City of Champaign 
‘s development agreement with the University concerning this project requires them to 
pay back to the University all property, hotel, and sales taxes generated for 15 years up 
to a maximum payment of $3 million.  Thus, neither Champaign or Urbana will receive 
any revenues from the new hotel and conference center for some years. 
 
I have estimated that Urbana will receive $97,000 in FY09.  Revenues from the Metro 
Zone are reported in the General Fund (see page 40 in the FY08-09 budget document). 
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